

CHILD CARE

FACT SHEET

State Updates: Early Care and Education

June 2013

As most states gradually begin to recover economically after several years in which their budgets were under tremendous strain, a number of the states are taking this opportunity to make or consider new investments in early care and education. These states recognize that early care and education will advance their short- and long-term economic prosperity by enabling parents to work and giving children the strong start they need to succeed in school and ultimately contribute to the workforce. Unfortunately, a few states have looked to cut child care and early education. Cutting these services reduces families' access to the stable, high-quality child care that encourages children's learning and development. Additionally, these cuts prevent child care programs from filling their classrooms, forcing them to lay off staff or close their doors entirely.

- Alabama increased funding for the state's voluntary prekindergarten program by \$9.4 million, to \$28.5 million.¹ This amount, included in the final budget approved by the legislature and signed by Governor Robert Bentley,² was a significant expansion of the program, but less than the \$12.5 million increase originally proposed by the governor.³
- Arizona's final budget provides \$9 million in additional funding for child care assistance. In addition, the budget contains a new \$10.5 million contingency fund for unanticipated shortfalls in child protective services (CPS) or child care assistance. Governor Jan Brewer had originally proposed to provide \$9.6 million in additional funding to address the growing need for child care assistance for children in CPS and to prevent 4,000 low-income children currently receiving child care assistance from losing it. Since the governor made that proposal, the growth in the number of children in CPS needing child care assistance has slowed considerably; if this trend continues, some of the additional child care assistance funding could be used to expand the availability of child care assistance for other (non-CPS) children.⁴
- California's legislature approved a budget for 2013-14 that includes \$30 million to expand part-day state preschool slots, \$15.8 million in new child care funding to offset across-the-board federal spending cuts (sequestration), and \$10 million in unspent child care funds to provide child care assistance to additional low-income (non-TANF) families.⁵ The governor is expected to sign the budget measure.
- Colorado Governor John Hickenlooper's budget for FY 2013-2014 proposed an increase of \$23.9 million for local school districts to expand full-day kindergarten and preschool programs and improve teacher quality.⁶ In keeping with this proposal, a school finance reform package approved by the governor and legislature included an Early Childhood At-Risk Enhancement (ECARE) provision for the Colorado Preschool Program (CPP). This provision creates 3,200 more slots that school districts can use to either serve more children in CPP, add a second half of the day for children already being served in CPP to create a full day, or add the second half of the day for at-risk kindergartners.⁷ However, the school finance reform—and the ECARE provision—will only go into effect if voters approve a ballot measure to fund it.⁸ In addition, the state created the Infant and Toddler Quality and Availability Grant Program to fund quality improvement grants for infant and toddler providers and tiered reimbursement for children receiving child care assistance and attending participating providers.⁹ The budget also increased state funding for Early Intervention Colorado by \$4.5 million and the Nurse Home Visitor Program by \$800,000 to expand services to six additional counties.¹⁰ Finally, the state approved a measure to align early

childhood services by moving various programs for young children from separate state agencies into the Colorado Department of Human Services, which also houses the recently created Office of Early Childhood.¹¹

- Connecticut Governor Dannel Malloy followed last year's work on early childhood—which included an investment of \$9.8 million in early childhood initiatives, the creation of 1,000 new slots in early learning programs, and \$3 million for the state's quality rating and improvement system—with a proposal to create and fund a new Office of Early Childhood. The proposal would consolidate various early childhood programs currently housed in five separate state agencies into one office that would direct all early childhood programs. The legislature approved funding for the office, but failed to approve legislation creating the new state agency. The governor also proposed to cut funding for child care assistance by \$3.27 million in FY 2014; this cut was included in the final budget. In addition, the legislature adopted the governor's proposal to restrict eligibility for child care assistance. Families will still be able to qualify for child care assistance with incomes up to 50 percent of state median income, but will not be able to continue receiving child care assistance if their incomes increase above that amount; until now, families receiving child care assistance have been able to continue receiving it with incomes up to 75 percent of state median income.¹²
- **Georgia** restored the prekindergarten school year to a full school year by adding 10 days that had previously been cut. This change will also raise prekindergarten teacher's salaries by allowing them to be paid for a full school year. The restoration to a full school year was proposed in Governor Nathan Deal's budget¹³ and included in the final state budget for FY 2014 passed by the state legislature.¹⁴
- Hawaii provided \$6.4 million over the FY 2014-2015 biennium for a School Readiness Program, allowing 900 children from low- and moderate-income families to attend preschool or a Family-Child Interaction Learning program. The School Readiness Program will complement the existing Preschool Open Doors Program, and both programs will be operated by the Department of Human Services. This funding level fell short of the Governor Neil Abercrombie's original proposal for \$30 million to provide preschool to 3,500 four-year-olds, but it is seen as a first step. The program will be offered by early education providers that meet quality standards established by the Executive Office on Early Learning. However, for the program to be implemented, voters must approve an amendment to the state constitution to allow the state to use public money for private preschool.¹⁵
- Indiana's final budget includes \$2 million to establish an early education matching grant fund that will support prekindergarten programs for four-year-olds from families with incomes at or below the poverty level. Providers that have achieved a level three or four quality rating and that have obtained matching grants or gifts from foundations, other nonprofit entities, individuals, and/or for-profit entities are eligible to apply for grants from the early education fund. It is estimated that the program could serve about 800 children. Indiana had been one of only 10 states that did not fund a prekindergarten program.
- **Iowa's** Senate's budget proposal includes \$4.4 million in additional funding to increase reimbursement rates for child care providers by 5 percent. The Senate's budget would also provide \$3.7 million in additional funding to extend the amount of time families can receive child care assistance without recertifying their eligibility from six months to 12 months. In addition, the Senate proposes an appropriation of \$75,000 for a study of the state's current quality rating and improvement system.¹⁹
- **Kentucky** froze intake for child care assistance for most families²⁰ as of April 2013 and lowered its income eligibility limit from 150 percent of poverty to 100 percent of poverty as of July 2013. These changes will eliminate child care assistance for an estimated 8,700 families and cut funding for child care assistance by \$57.8 million during the 2014 fiscal year.²¹
- Massachusetts Governor Deval Patrick, in his FY 2014 budget, proposed to spend an additional \$51.6 million for child care assistance to serve infants, toddlers, and preschool-age children who are currently on the waiting list. The governor also proposed to provide \$30 million for a new initiative related to the state quality rating and improvement system that would support teacher training, professional development, and classroom grants; \$13 million to increase reimbursement rates for providers serving children receiving child care assistance; \$17.6 million to fund bus monitors and other steps to improve the safety of transportation for children to and from

CHILD CARE • FACT SHEET

child care; and \$11.2 million for three new programs aimed at boosting children's school readiness, including a Comprehensive Support Services program, a Kindergarten Entry Assessment System, and a Family Engagement to Support Reading Proficiency by Grade Three program.²² Governor Patrick proposed to fund these initiatives by increasing the state income tax by one percent (to 6.25 percent), double personal exemptions, and eliminate certain itemized deductions in an attempt to distribute the burden of the tax increase based on ability to pay.²³ Unfortunately, the Massachusetts House's proposed budget for FY 2014 does not include funding for any of the initiatives proposed by the governor and in fact would reduce funding for child care assistance by \$17.5 million, or 8 percent, from FY 2013 levels.²⁴ The Senate Ways and Means Committee's proposal provides approximately \$13 million more than the House budget for the Department of Early Education and Care. The Senate's proposal dedicates \$15 million to reducing the waiting list for child care assistance; however, it also cuts funding for the state prekindergarten program, full-day kindergarten, and other early education programs.²⁵

- Maryland began serving most of the families on the state waiting list for child care assistance, reducing the number of children on the waiting list from over 17,000 as of February 2012²⁶ to just 76 as of March 2013.²⁷
- **Michigan** increased funding for the Great Start Readiness Program—the state's prekindergarten program for four-year-olds who are from low- and moderate-income families or who have other risk factors—by \$65 million (60 percent) for the 2013-2014 budget year. The additional funding, which had been proposed by Governor Rick Snyder, will be used to serve at least 10,000 more children and to increase the allotment per child from \$3,400 to \$3,625.²⁸
- Minnesota's final budget provides \$60 million in additional funding over the next two years to support child care and early education. The state will increase reimbursement rates for child care providers serving families receiving child care assistance, simplify the rate structure, and, as of March 2015, increase differential rates for higher-quality child care (providers with three- and four-star quality ratings). Families using higher-rated providers will only be required to participate in authorized activities for 30 hours per week, instead of the usual 35 hours per week. The state will once again reimburse providers for up to 25 days per year while a child is absent as of February 1, 2014; the state had reduced the number of absent days per year for which it would reimburse providers to 10 as of January 1, 2013. The additional investment in child care and early education also includes \$46 million over two years for early learning scholarships—up from just \$6 million. As of July 2013, early learning scholarships of up to \$5,000 per year, which can be used to attend a three- or four-star child care, school-based, or Head Start program, will be available for three- and four-year-olds (and their younger siblings) in families with incomes at or below 185 percent of poverty.²⁹ In addition to the \$60 million for child care and early education, the budget includes \$134 million to fund a free full-day kindergarten option for families in every school district.³⁰ The final budget follows many of the proposals included in Governor Mark Dayton's budget, including proposals to increase child care provider reimbursement rates, expand scholarships for high-quality early education, and support full-day kindergarten.³¹
- Mississippi appropriated \$3 million for a new prekindergarten program. Local early learning collaboratives—which must include a public school district and/or a local Head Start affiliate, private or parochial schools, or one or more licensed child care centers, and may also include agencies or other organizations that work with young children and their families—will apply to the Mississippi Department of Education for funding. Early learning collaboratives will be required to match state funding, using local tax dollars, federal dollars, parent tuition, philanthropic contributions, and/or in-kind donations of facilities, equipment, and services required as part of the program. The Department of Education will award funds based on a community's capacity and need, taking into account factors such as evidence of existing local collaboration among early education stakeholders, low academic achievement in the community, and/or a shortage of high-quality prekindergarten options in the community.³²
- Missouri's legislature approved Governor Jay Nixon's proposal to increase state funding for Early Head Start by \$3.5 million. The legislature also agreed to the governor's proposal to increase the income eligibility limit to qualify for child care assistance from 127 percent of poverty to 150 percent of poverty, and to allow families receiving child care assistance to continue receiving it with incomes up to 175 percent of poverty (an increase from 132 percent of poverty). In addition, the legislature supported the governor's proposal to increase

reimbursement rates for licensed child care facilities by 3 percent. However, the legislature funded the Missouri Preschool Program at the same level as in FY 2012—\$11.8 million, which is higher than in FY 2013 but still lower than in FY 2011—rather than increasing funding to \$18.3 million as proposed by the governor. The legislature also rejected the governor's proposal to provide \$3.5 million to restore grants to child care providers to help them improve their quality.³³

- Montana Governor Steve Bullock proposed investing \$2 million over the 2013-2015 biennium for quality improvement in early childhood education programs. The proposal aimed to support a framework of specific improvement strategies such as professional development, curriculum enhancement, program management, adequate staff-to-child ratios, and lower group sizes.³⁴ The legislature has designated up to \$1 million for such efforts to improve early childhood education programs. The department is awaiting final authorization for the actual amount to be awarded in the summer of 2013.³⁵
- Nebraska's legislature has advanced a bill that would increase the income eligibility limit for child care
 assistance from 120 percent of poverty to 125 percent of poverty next year, and to 130 percent of poverty the
 year after that. The bill would also establish a five-tier quality rating and improvement system that would
 eventually be mandatory for all providers serving families receiving child care assistance and voluntary for all
 other providers.³⁶
- **New Jersey** Governor Chris Christie's proposed FY 2014 budget includes \$648.1 million for Preschool Education Aid, which is an increase of \$14.4 million from the FY 2013 adjusted appropriation. This additional funding will be used to increase enrollment in existing programs.³⁷
- New Mexico used the state's tobacco settlement money to provide an increase of \$9.75 million for early care and education, including \$2 million for home visiting, \$5.75 million for state prekindergarten, and \$2 million to raise reimbursement rates for providers that serve children receiving child care assistance and that have three-, four-, or five-star quality ratings. The legislature also appropriated an additional \$5.5 million for the state prekindergarten program and \$7 million for child care assistance. The additional funding for home visiting will allow an estimated 500 to 600 more families to receive services. The additional funding for prekindergarten (from the tobacco settlement money and the additional appropriation) will allow an estimated 3,000 more children to participate in the program.³⁸
- New York's final budget for 2013-2014 includes an additional \$25 million in prekindergarten funding, as proposed by Governor Andrew Cuomo. The funding will be focused on supporting full-day prekindergarten and targeted toward higher-need students in lower-wealth school districts through a competitive process.³⁹
- North Carolina Governor Pat McCrory proposed to increase funding for the state prekindergarten program by \$52 million over two years to serve 5,000 additional children.⁴⁰ However, the House proposed to reduce the income eligibility limit from 75 percent of state median income (approximately \$39,000 for a family of three) to 100 percent of poverty (approximately \$19,500 for a family of three).⁴¹ Meanwhile, the Senate's proposed budget fails to renew funding for 5,000 slots in the state prekindergarten program that were added last year and would shift an additional 7,500 slots over the next two years from the prekindergarten program to the child care assistance program, which has weaker quality standards.⁴² The Senate budget would also shift the 42 percent of Smart Start funding used for child care assistance, which is currently administered by local partnerships, to the child care assistance program administered by the Department of Social Services.⁴³
- North Dakota increased its income eligibility limit for child care assistance from 50 percent to 85 percent of state median income, the maximum amount allowed under federal law. The state provided over \$2 million in contingency funds to be used if needed to support the expanded eligibility as well as to support an increase in provider reimbursement rates. In addition, the state provided \$300,000 for a grant program for child care, \$400,000 for staff recruitment and retention efforts, and \$2.6 million for grants for child care facilities. However, the state also increased maximum group sizes for child care centers (staff-child ratios were not changed though).⁴⁴

- **Ohio's** House and Senate proposed to provide supplemental funding for the state's prekindergarten program that would be used for highly rated community-based providers that meet state prekindergarten standards. The House proposed to provide \$10 million and the Senate proposed to provide \$30 million in supplemental funding over the 2013-2015 biennium.⁴⁵
- Pennsylvania Governor Tom Corbett's budget proposal includes a \$4.5 million increase in funding for Pennsylvania Pre-K Counts and a \$1.9 million increase for Head Start Supplemental Assistance. The governor also proposed to provide an additional \$3 million for tiered reimbursement and mentoring for the state's child care quality rating and improvement system (Rising STARS Initiative). In addition, the governor proposed to use \$7.1 million in savings from consolidation of the child care assistance program to serve 1,400 children currently on the waiting list.⁴⁶ The House budget bill contains the governor's proposed increases for Pre-K Counts and Head Start Supplemental Assistance, but provides \$3 million less than the governor proposed for child care assistance.⁴⁷
- Rhode Island Governor Lincoln Chafee's budget proposal includes a \$1 million increase in funding for the state prekindergarten program, maintains state funding for Head Start, and provides \$1.5 million to conduct a 12-month pilot study of a policy that would allow families receiving child care assistance to continue receiving it with incomes up to 225 percent of poverty, which is higher than the state's income limit to initially qualify for child care assistance (180 percent of poverty).⁴⁸
- South Carolina's Senate is moving forward a proposal to provide \$20 million for prekindergarten, which would nearly double funding for the program.⁴⁹
- **Vermont** Governor Peter Shumlin proposed to provide an additional \$16.7 million to update the income eligibility limit for child care assistance for the 2013 federal poverty level (which would make more families eligible for assistance), reduce copayments for some families receiving child care assistance, and increase reimbursement rates for child care providers by 40 percent. However, the plan would have been partially paid for by reallocating a significant portion of the funding used for the State Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC), which provides essential support for low-income families. The legislature opposed the proposed EITC reduction, and did not identify another significant source of funding to support all of the governor's child care proposals. As a result, the final budget includes only \$5 million in additional funding for child care, which will be used to update the income limit for the 2013 federal poverty level, increase reimbursement rates by just 3 percent, support caseload increases, and provide incentives for the state's quality rating and improvement system (STep Ahead Recognition System, or STARS).⁵⁰
- West Virginia Governor Ray Tomblin proposed to provide a \$17 million supplemental appropriation to preserve the current child care assistance program, which last year faced severe cuts that almost resulted in 1,400 children losing their child care assistance;⁵¹ this funding was included in the final budget for FY 2014.⁵² The governor also signed legislation that will require prekindergarten programs that operate for a full day, five days per week to be available to four-year-olds in every county by the 2016-2017 school year.⁵³

CHILD CARE • FACT SHEET

- 1 Jason Johnson, "Alabama teachers likely to receive 2 percent pay raise," The Southeast Sun, May 10, 2013, available at http://www.southeastsun.com/news/article-e66bc7c0-b99b-11e2-9ce7-001a4bcf6878.html; Sebastian Kitchen, "Alabama Senate passes budget, granting teachers first pay raise since 2007,"

 Montgomery Advertiser, May 8, 2013, available at http://www.cbs42.com/2013/05/07/alabama-senate-approves-education-budget/.

 **Associated Press, May 7, 2013, available at http://www.cbs42.com/2013/05/07/alabama-senate-approves-education-budget/.
- 2 Dennis Nabors and Denise W. Killebrew, "Alabama legislative update-week 13: Budgets approved, Medicaid and tax bills sent to Governor Bentley," Lexology, May 15, 2013, available at http://www.lexology.com/library/detail.aspx?g=1b4aed11-5571-4f77-bd75-37053456196f; "Alabama Governor signs both state budgets," Associated Press, May 20, 2013, available at http://www.local15tv.com/news/local/story/Alabama-Governor-Signs-Both-State-Budgets/Iy73C--RPEy357-aspxkEq.cspx.
- 3 Brian Lyman, "Gov. Robert Bentley's budgets: More corrections officers, more teacher pay," Montgomery Advertiser, Feb. 7, 2013, available at http://www.mont-gomeryadvertiser.com/article/20130207/NEWS02/302070011/Gov-Robert-Bentley-s-budgets-More-corrections-officers-more-teacher-pay.
- 4 Email from Bruce Liggett, Executive Director, Arizona Child Care Association, to Karen Schulman, National Women's Law Center, May 22, 2013; Email from Bruce Liggett to Helen Blank, National Women's Law Center, June 13, 2013.
- 5 Early Edge California, "BREAKING: Urge Gov. Brown to adopt budget bill as early learning down payment," June 14, 2013, available at http://www.earlyedgecalifornia.org/news-media/updates/2013/breaking-urge-gov-brown-to.html.
- 6 Office of Colorado Governor John Hickenlooper, "Proposed budget for FY 2013-14 boosts funding for education, economic development and restores cuts for critical state services" (Press Release), Nov. 1, 2013, available at http://www.colorado.gov/cs/Satellite?c=Page&childpagename=GovHickenlooper%2FCBONLayout&cid=1251633509961&pagename=CBONWrapper.
- 7 Tara Manthey, "Capitol update May 3, 2013," Colorado Children's Campaign, available at http://kidsflash.coloradokids.org/capitol-update-may-3-2013/.
- 8 Tara Manthey, "Future School Finance Act clears legislature," Colorado Children's Campaign, May 3, 2013, available at http://kidsflash.coloradokids.org/future-school-finance-act-clears-legislature/.
- 9 Tara Manthey, "Capitol Update: Legislature adjourns; bills pending approval by Governor," Colorado Children's Campaign, May 10, 2013, available at http://kidsflash.coloradokids.org/capitol-update-legislature-adjourns-bills-pending-approval-by-governor/.
- 10 Alliance for Early Success, "Colorado 2013 legislative successes" (2013), available at http://earlysuccess.org/blog/colorado-2013-legislative-successes.
- 11 Tara Manthey, "Capitol update: Legislature adjourns; bills pending approval by Governor," Colorado Children's Campaign, May 10, 2013, available at http://kidsflash.coloradokids.org/capitol-update-legislature-adjourns-bills-pending-approval-by-governor/.
- 12 Connecticut Office of the Governor, Governor Dannel P. Malloy FY 2014-FY 2015 Biennial Budget Address, Feb. 6, 2013, available at http://www.governor.ct.gov/malloy/cwp/view.asp?A=11&Q=518468; "Governor to create Early Childhood Office," WTNH.com (News 8), Feb. 4, 2013, available at http://www.utnh.com/dpp/news/politics/conn-governor-to-create-early-childhood-office-49579098; Sarah Esty and Cyd Oppenheimer, Impact on Early Care and Education of the Governor's Proposed Budget for FY 14-15 (Updated Feb. 20, 2013) (New Haven, CT: Connecticut Voices for Childhood bill," Hartford Courant, June 8, 2013, available at http://www.ctvoices.org/sites/default/files/ece13govbudgetfy1415r1.pdf; Kathleen Megan, "Last minute deals led to death of early childhood bill," Hartford Courant, June 8, 2013, available at http://www.courant.com/news/education/hc-early-childhood-office-0608-20130607,0,3750419.story; Edie Joseph, Sarah Esty, and Cyd Oppenheimer, Impact on Early Care and Education of the Final Budget for Fiscal Years 2014-15 (Revised June 18, 2013) (New Haven, CT: Connecticut Voices for Children, 2013), available at http://www.ctvoices.org/sites/default/files/ece13fy1415budgetimpactrev0618.pdf; Email from Maggie Adair, Executive Director, Connecticut Early Childhood Alliance, to Karen Schulman, National Women's Law Center, June 20, 2013.
- 13 Alan Essig, Overview of Georgia's 2014 Fiscal Year Budget: Georgia's Economic Recovery Requires State Support for Education, Transportation, Health Care (Atlanta, GA: Georgia Budget and Policy Institute, 2013), 5, available at http://gbpi.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/01/2014-Budget-Overview.pdf.
- 14 Krystyne Brown, "Pre-k spared in next year's budget," WALB News, Apr. 3, 2013, available at http://www.walb.com/story/21831483/pre-k-spared-in-next-years-budget.
- 15 Office of the Governor of Hawaii, Executive Office on Early Learning, "Update on School Readiness Program," Apr. 26, 2013, available at http://earlylearning.hawaii.gov/update-on-school-readiness-program/; Nathan Eagle, "Voters to decide if Hawaii can use public money for private preschool," Honolulu Civil Beat, May 1, 2013, available at http://www.civilbeat.com/articles/2013/05/01/18963-voters-to-decide-if-hawaii-can-use-public-money-for-private-preschool/.
- 16 Indiana House Enrolled Act 1001 (2013).
- 17 Maureen Groppe, "Businesses push for government to pay for preschool," Palladium-Item, May 6, 2013, available at http://www.pal-item.com/article/20130505/NEWS01/305050010/Businesses-push-government-pay-preschool.
- 18 W. Steven Barnett, Megan E. Carolan, Jen Fitzgerald, James H. Squires, The State of Preschool 2012: State Preschool Yearbook (New Brunswick, NJ: National Institute for Early Education Research, 2012), available at http://nieer.org/publications/state-preschool-2012.
- 19 Email from Sheila Hansen, Director, Every Child Counts, Child and Family Policy Center, to Karen Schulman, National Women's Law Center, May 13, 2013.
- 20 The only exceptions to the freeze are children receiving child protective or preventive services, children whose parents are required to participate in the Kentucky Works Program, children with special needs, and teen parents.
- 21 Beth Musgrave, "Child care assistance programs to be dramatically cut in Kentucky," Lexington Herald-Leader, Jan. 29, 2013, available at http://www.kentucky.com/2013/01/29/2495359/child-care-assistance-programs.html; Joseph Lord, "Drastic cuts to Kentucky Child Care Assistance leave low-income families few options," WFPL News, Feb. 3, 2013, available at http://www.wfpl.org/post/drastic-cuts-kentucky-child-care-assistance-leave-low-income-families-few-options.
- 22 Luc Schuster and Jeff Bernstein, Cuts to Early Education and Care in the House Budget for FY 2014 (Boston, MA: Massachusetts Budget and Policy Center, 2013), available at http://www.massbudget.org/report_window.php?loc=early_ed_house_fy14.html.
- 23 Massachusetts Office of the Governor, Governor Deval Patrick State of the Commonwealth Address, Jan. 16, 2013, available at http://www.mass.gov/governor/pressoffice/speeches/0116-state-of-the-commonwealth.html.
- 24 Luc Schuster and Jeff Bernstein, Cuts to Early Education and Care in the House Budget for FY 2014 (Boston, MA: Massachusetts Budget and Policy Center, 2013), available at http://www.massbudget.org/report_window.php?loc=early_ed_house_fy14.html.
- 25 Strategies for Children, Early Education for All Campaign, "Fiscal Year 2014 State Budget: Senate Ways and Means Committee releases FY14 state budget proposal," May 15, 2013, available at http://www.strategiesforchildren.org/eea/EEA0 invest.htm.
- 26 Karen Schulman and Helen Blank, Downward Slide: State Child Care Assistance Policies 2012 (Washington, DC: National Women's Law Center, 2012), available at http://www.nwlc.org/sites/default/files/pdfs/NWLC2012_StateChildCareAssistanceReport.pdf.
- 27 Email from Betsy Blair, Branch Chief, Office of Child Care Subsidy, Maryland State Department of Education, to Karen Schulman, National Women's Law Center,
- 28 Children's Leadership Council of Michigan, "Children's Leadership Council applauds Gov. Rick Snyder's budget expansion of Michigan's Public Preschool Program" (Press Release), Feb. 7, 2013; Ron French, "State adopts 'nation's largest' expansion of early childhood funding," Bridge Magazine, May 30, 2013, available at http://bridgemi.com/2013/05/state-adopts-nations-largest-expansion-of-early-childhood-funding/.
- 29 Early Care and Education Consortium, Minnesota Action Center, "Legislature approves biggest investment in a decade—Your advocacy made a difference!," May 20, 2013, available at http://www.ececonsortium.org/state-action-center/minnesota/.

CHILD CARE • FACT SHEET

- 30 Tim Pugmire, "Dayton signs bill funding all-day K, early childhood education," Minnesota Public Radio, May 22, 2013, available at http://minnesota.publicradio.org/display/web/2013/05/22/politics/all-day-kindergarten-early-childhood-education-bill-signing.
- 31 Tim Post, "Education gets big boost in Dayton's budget proposal," Jan. 23, 2013, available at http://minnesota.publicradio.org/display/web/2013/01/23/education/dayton-budget-plan-education.
- 32 Cathy Grace, Questions and Answers about the Pre-Kindergarten Legislation Passed by the Mississippi House and Senate (Mississippi Early Childhood Association (MsECA), 2013), available at http://www.msearlychildhood.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/04/QuestionsandAnswersaboutthePre.pdf; Mississippi Senate Bill No. 2395 (2013), Conference Committee Report.
- 33 Office of Missouri Governor Jay Nixon, "Gov. Nixon outlines plans and new funding to improve educational opportunities for Missouri's students during visit to Canton R-V High School," Jan. 30, 2013, available at http://governor.mo.gov/newsroom/2013/Gov Nixon outlines plans and new funding to improve educational opportunities; "Nixon seeks to expand child care subsidies," Associated Press, Jan. 30, 2013, available at http://www.connectmidmissouri.com/news/story.aspx?id=854044#.UREgCvLA-ZQ; Emails from Carol Scott, Chief Executive Officer, Child Care Aware of Missouri, to Karen Schulman, National Women's Law Center, May 15, 2013 and May 23, 2013.
- 34 State of Montana, Governor's Office of Budget and Program Planning, Governor Budget Highlights Fiscal Year 2014-2015, available at http://budget.mt.gov/content/execbudgets/2015 Budget/Governor Bullock Budget.
- 35 Email from Billie Warford, Senior Technical Assistance Specialist, National Center on Child Care Professional Development and Workforce Initiatives, to Karen Schulman, National Women's Law Center, May 31, 2013.
- 36 JoAnne Young, "Quality child care bill moves forward in Legislature," Lincoln Journal Star, Apr. 30, 2013, available at http://journalstar.com/legislature/article 1391b713-1271-5300-b5b4-a04935821fcc.html.
- 37 Email from Cynthia Rice, Senior Policy Analyst, Advocates for Children of New Jersey, to Karen Schulman, National Women's Law Center, June 18, 2013.
- 38 Katherine Freeman, Veronica C. Garcia, and Baji Rankin, "New Mexico makes significant progress in putting young children on a path to success," Alliance for Early Success (2013), available at http://www.earlysuccess.org/blog/new-mexico-makes-significant-progress-putting-young-children-path-success.
- 39 New York State Governor's Press Office, "Governor Cuomo outlines 2013-2014 Executive Budget to maintain fiscal responsibility and continue to invest in economic growth," Jan. 22, 2013, available at http://www.governor.ny.gov/press/122201-Executive-Budget-2013-2014; New York State Governor's Press Office, "Governor Cuomo and legislative leaders announce early passage of 2013-14 Budget," Mar. 29, 2013, available at http://www.governor.ny.gov/press/03292013-2013-14-budget.
- 40 North Carolina Office of State Budget and Management, Office of the Governor, The Governor's Recommended Budget (Raleigh, NC: Office of State Budget and Management, 2013), available at http://osbm.nc.gov/thebudget.
- 41 Matthew Burns, "House approves pre-k changes, beer sales," WRAL, May 7, 2013, available at http://www.wral.com/house-approves-pre-k-changes-beer-sales/12421957/.
- 42 Tazra Mitchell, Senate Budget Is Wrong Path For North Carolina (BTC Brief) (Raleigh, NC: North Carolina Justice Center, 2013), available at http://www.ncjustice.org/sites/default/files/BTC%20Brief%20-%20Senate%20Budget%20is%20Wrong%20Path%20for%20NC.pdf.
- 43 Arika Herron, "N.C. Senate budget would cut teachers, pre-k," Winston-Salem Journal, May 23, 2013, available at http://www.journalnow.com/news/state_region/article_e9402e0e-c405-11e2-9aaa-001a4bcf6878.html; Rob Schofield, "Covenant with NC's Children responds to budget proposal," The Progressive Pulse, May 20, 2013, available at http://pulse.ncpolicywatch.org/2013/05/20/covenant-with-ncs-children-responds-to-budget-proposal/.
- 44 Telephone conversation with Renee Stromme, Executive Director, North Dakota Women's Network, May 9, 2013.
- 45 Emails from Eric Karolak, Executive Director, Action for Children, to Karen Schulman, National Women's Law Center, May 18, 2013 and May 31, 2013.
- 46 Pennsylvania Partnerships for Children, "Gov. Corbett's 2013-14 budget begins to make Pennsylvania's children a priority," Feb. 5, 2013, available at http://www.papartnerships.org/news/gov-corbetts-budget-begins-to-make-pa-children-a-priority; Email from Diane Barber, Director, Pennsylvania Child Care Association (PACCA), to Helen Blank, National Women's Law Center, June 6, 2013.
- 47 Pennsylvania Child Care Association (PACCA), "Urge PA Senate to restore child care" (Action Alert), June 20, 2013, available at http://www.capwiz.com/pacca/issues/alert/?alertid=627288718/PROCESS=Take+Action.
- 48 Email from Leanne Barrett, Rhode Island Kids Count, to Helen Blank, National Women's Law Center, June 6, 2013.
- 49 Seanna Adcox, "Bill expanding 4-year-old kindergarten advances," NECN, May 1, 2013, available at https://www.necn.com/05/01/13/Bill-expanding-4-year-old-kindergarten-a/landing_nation.html?&apID=55f1332337724313a70322d05ee62200.
- 50 State of Vermont, Governor Peter Shumlin, Budget Address, Jan. 24, 2013, available at http://governor.vermont.gov/blog-gov-shumin-delivers-budget-address-FY-2014; Alicia Freese, "Legislative wrap-up: Child care," VTDigger, May 16, 2013, available at http://vtdigger.org/2013/05/16/legislative-wrap-up-child-care/; Email from Sheila Reed, Associate Director, Vermont Voices for Children, to Helen Blank, National Women's Law Center, June 7, 2013.
- 51 Lori Kersey, "Tomblin proposes \$17 million for child-care subsidies," WV Gazette, Feb. 13, 2013, available at http://wwgazette.com/News/201302130285; State of West Virginia Office of the Governor, State of the State: Governor Earl Ray Tomblin, Feb. 13, 2013, available at http://www.governor.wv.gov/media/pressre-leases/2013/Documents/2013%20State%20of%20State%20Final.pdf.
- 52 Email from Ted Boettner, Executive Director, West Virginia Center on Budget and Policy, to Karen Schulman, National Women's Law Center, May 17, 2013.
- 53 State of West Virginia, Office of the Governor Earl Ray Tomblin, "Governor Tomblin signs landmark education reform bill into law" (Press Release), Apr. 10, 2013, available at http://www.governor.wv.gov/media/pressreleases/2013/Pages/Governor-Tomblin-Signs-Landmark-Education-Reform-Bill-Into-Law.aspx; West Virginia Senate Bill No. 359 (2013).